Police oversight mechanisms in selected places

RT09/19-20 13 May 2020

1. Introduction

- 1.1 Hong Kong adopts a two-tier mechanism to handle complaints against the police. First, the Complaints Against Police Office ("CAPO"), a unit within the police, serves as a primary touch point for complainants. 1 It is responsible for receiving and investigating complaints concerning police conduct and any practice or procedure adopted by the police. Then it involves the Independent Police Complaints Council ("IPCC"), a statutory body tasked with monitoring CAPO investigations and reviewing their findings, although it has no direct investigation power.² With all members appointed by the Chief Executive ("CE") of HKSAR, IPCC may make recommendations to the police/CE in respect of the complaint cases as well as how to improve police practices.³ However, imposing disciplinary action is a matter of the police, although IPCC can comment on it. Since the police are primarily responsible for investigating police complaints, there are views that the current mechanism lacks independence and has limited monitoring and disciplinary power. Amid increased public concerns and complaints about police conduct and custody, there have been calls for a reform of Hong Kong's police oversight mechanism.
- According to the handbook on police oversight issued by the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, an independent police oversight body ("POB") should, among others, have the capacity to conduct its own investigation, and have the powers to recommend disciplinary action and follow up on its recommendations. At the request of Dr Hon KWOK Ka-ki, the Research Office has completed a research task on police oversight mechanisms in six places selected by the Member. These places are England and Wales ("England") and Northern Ireland of the United Kingdom, New South Wales ("NSW") of Australia, New York City ("NYC") of the United States, New Zealand and the Netherlands. Relevant documents are presented in an information pack folder with key findings outlined below and in the Table.

¹ Complaints should be first made to CAPO, any police station or other agency. These complaints will be directed to CAPO for handling or investigation.

If IPCC disagrees with or rejects the results of police investigation, it may seek clarification or request CAPO to reinvestigate a case. An "Observers Scheme" also allows IPCC members or observers to attend and monitor CAPO investigations. IPCC does not conduct independent investigation.

For example, IPCC has pledged to conduct a fact-finding study on police operations during major public order events in the second half of 2019, with findings to be released in due course.

2. Police oversight mechanisms in selected places

- Like Hong Kong, most selected places have established POBs dedicated to 2.1 overseeing principally the police complaint system. An exception is Netherlands, whose National Ombudsman handles complaints against all administrative agencies including the police. On leadership composition, while most overseas POBs have their members appointed/recommended by government heads/officials, they have put in place additional requirements to help uphold the impartiality and independence of the body. For example, in NSW and New Zealand, the head of POBs needs to be a former or The latter also requires its board members be appointed by the serving judge. Governor-General based on parliamentary advice. The Ombudsman in the Netherlands is appointed by the **lower House of Parliament**, and NYC requires that a certain number of board members be designated by the local legislative branch. England ensures that the POB head has never worked for the police, which is similar to Hong Kong's IPCC membership requirement that those who were a member of the police could not be appointed.
- On **complaint handling**, Northern Ireland is the only overseas POB with a mandate to directly handle all complaints on police misconduct. NYC's mandate is to deal with four specified types of police misconduct complaints, namely excessive or unnecessary use of force, abuse of authority, discourtesy and offensive language. For both places, all complaints should be made directly to POBs. As for England, NSW and New Zealand, while their POBs receive and/or assess public complaints, they count on police investigation in a majority of complaints and only investigate the **most serious cases**, especially those involving death or serious injury. The Netherlands has a different model. Its Ombudsman can handle complaints about police actions or procedures, but only after a complainant has filed a complaint with the police and is dissatisfied with the outcome.
- On **investigative power**, POBs in all selected places can conduct their own investigations. POBs in NYC and Northern Ireland have a broad range of powers to assist their investigations. The former enjoys subpoena power and access to police records. The latter can use modern investigative tools, such as DNA analysis, and can even arrest police officers, if absolutely necessary. POBs in England, NSW and New Zealand have the power to take evidence (e.g. take witness statements or even summon witnesses), although the tools that are available to POB investigators are not exhaustively listed. These three places also monitor and review police investigation of less serious cases. For example, POB in England may provide **direction** to the police investigators in terms of scope, investigation strategy, etc.; however, its POB may also decide that less serious cases be investigated by the police without its involvement. To ensure **operational independence** from the police, NSW does not employ former

local police officers, while NYC hires civilians without a law enforcement background as investigators. However, it is not uncommon for POBs to hire investigators with policing or legal experience to facilitate investigation, as in the case of New Zealand and Northern Ireland.

2.4 follow-up action, **POBs** (NYC, NSW, most New Zealand Northern Ireland) can **recommend disciplinary actions** and/or **criminal prosecution**. POB in NYC can even establish an administrative prosecution process against police officers. The Police Commissioner in NYC retains the ultimate authority to impose discipline but has to give explanations when he/she deviates from POB's decisions. On appeal/review, POB's decisions derived from its own investigations are generally final in all places except the Netherlands, which allows a review of the case or decision In England, a review request is only accepted for cases by the Ombudsman. investigated by the police without POB's involvement. In New Zealand, for cases investigated by the police under POB's monitoring, a dissatisfied complainant may request that the case be reviewed by POBs, a practice similar to Hong Kong's.

Table – Police oversight mechanisms in selected places

	Hong Kong	Australia (New South Wales)	New Zealand	The Netherlands	The United Kingdom (England and Wales)	The United Kingdom (Northern Ireland)	The United States (New York City)
Police oversight body ("POB")	Independent Police Complaints Council ("IPCC")	Law Enforcement Conduct Commission ("LECC")	Independent Police Conduct Authority ("IPCA")	National Ombudsman ("Ombudsman")	Independent Office for Police Conduct ("IOPC") ¹	Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland ("PONI")	Civilian Complaint Review Board ("CCRB")
Founded in	1986 ²	2017	2007	1982	2018	2000	1953
Relevant legislation	Independent Police Complaints Council Ordinance (Cap. 604)	Law Enforcement Conduct Commission Act 2016 (No. 61)	Independent Police Conduct Authority Act 1988	National Ombudsman Act	Policing and Crime Act 2017	Police (Northern Ireland) Act 1998	New York City Charter (Chapter 18-A)
Leadership composition	 It comprises the Chairman, three Vice-Chairmen and not fewer than eight members, all appointed by the Chief Executive of HKSAR. Under the legislation, persons who hold an office of emolument in a Government bureau or department, and those who were a member of the Police Force are not eligible for appointment. 	 It consists of three independent Commissioners who are appointed by Governor, and are responsible to Parliament in the performance of the functions of LECC. The Chief Commissioner must be a serving or former judge. 	 It consists of up to five members appointed by the Governor-General on the advice of the House of Representatives. The Chairman must be a serving or retired judge. 	The Ombudsman is appointed by the House of Representatives.	 It is headed by the Director General ("DG"), who is appointed by the Queen on the recommendation of the Secretary of State for the Home Department. Under the legislation, the DG can never have worked for the police. 	 It is headed by a Police Ombudsman, who is appointed by the Queen, on the recommendation of the Secretary of State. The Police Ombudsman is accountable to the Northern Ireland Assembly, through the Minister for Justice. 	 It consists of 13 members. Five members including the Chairman are designated by the Mayor; five members designated by the City Council; and three members designated by the Police Commissioner. None may be public employees or serve in public office.
Staffing, caseload and operational budget/ expenditure	 51 staff, including 16 vetting officers for handling cases.³ It received 1 521 reportable complaints in 2018-2019.⁴ Its expenditure was HK\$79.2 million in 2018-2019. 	 About 108 staff. None of the staff are serving or former local police officers. It assessed 2 547 complaints in 2018-2019. Its budget was A\$25.3 million (HK\$124.4 million) in 2018-2019. 	 About 30 staff, including investigators with former policing or legal experience. It received 3 026 complaints in 2018-2019. Its expenditure was NZ\$4.6 million (HK\$21.3 million) in 2018-2019. 	 About 170 staff, including former lawyers. It received 25 674 complaints in 2018 (of which 1 882 cases were related to the police). Its revised budget was €19.5 million (HK\$162.4 million) in 2019-2020. 	 1 030 staff, including a team investigators from various backgrounds. It received 9 565 complaints in 2018-2019. Its net expenditure was £72.5 million (HK\$694.1 million) in 2018-2019. 	 150 staff (about 80% are investigators who are former lawyers, ex-police officers from foreign jurisdictions, etc.). It received 2 627 complaints in 2018-2019. Its expenditure was £9.6 million (HK\$91.9 million) in 2018-2019. 	 About 170 staff (over 50% are civilian investigators from varied backgrounds except law enforcement). It received 4 745 complaints in 2018. Its budget was U\$\$16.7 million (HK\$129.4 million) in 2018-2019.
Mandate	It handles alleged police misconduct, any practice or procedure adopted by a police officer or civilian member attached to the police.	It handles complaints relating to police misconduct and maladministration.	It handles complaints concerning misconduct or neglect of duty, or concerning any police practice, policy or procedure. ⁵	It handles complaints about actions and procedures of public administration including the police.	It handles complaints relating to police conduct or the way the police force is run.	It handles all complaints about the conduct of police officers (e.g. excessive use of force, failure in duty and rude behavior), in addition to discharges of firearms, fatal traffic accidents and any death involving the police.	It handles complaints relating to excessive or unnecessary use of force; abuse of authority; discourtesy; and use of offensive language.

Formerly known as Independent Police Complaints Commission, IOPC is given some new powers under the Policing and Crime Act 2017. These include the power to launch investigations without a police referral. Appeals are also replaced by a new system of reviews, intended to be simpler than the previous system.

² IPCC was established in 1986 as the Police Complaints Committee, which was renamed IPCC in 1994. It did not gain statutory status until 2009 under the Independence Police Complaints Council Ordinance (Cap. 604).

Latest data available in 2015-2016.

⁴ A reportable complaint is a public complaint, made in good faith, that relates to police conduct.

It also has an explicit mandate of monitoring detention places and treatment of detainees in police custody.

It normally only investigates cases occurred in the past year. Yet it also investigates serious incidents occurred more than a year ago, including historic deaths during "the Troubles".

Table – Police oversight mechanisms in selected places (cont'd)

	Hong Kong	Australia (New South Wales)	New Zealand	The Netherlands	The United Kingdom (England and Wales)	The United Kingdom (Northern Ireland)	The United States (New York City)
Police oversight body ("POB")	Independent Police Complaints Council ("IPCC")	Law Enforcement Conduct Commission ("LECC")	Independent Police Conduct Authority ("IPCA")	National Ombudsman ("Ombudsman")	Independent Office for Police Conduct ("IOPC")	Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland ("PONI")	Civilian Complaint Review Board ("CCRB")
Complaint handling procedure	 Complaints should be made to Complaints Against Police Office ("CAPO"), any police station or other agency. These complaints are handled by CAPO. Minor complaints will be handled using informal resolution. For reportable complaints, CAPO will conduct investigation, which will be observed, monitored and reviewed by IPCC. Notifiable complaints (e.g. those outside the purview of IPCC) are also required to be submitted to IPCC regularly for examination to ensure proper categorization. 	 Complaints can be lodged to LECC or the police. These complaints are centralized at LECC for assessment. For more serious cases of misconduct and maladministration, LECC will conduct investigation. Less serious cases are referred to the police for resolution or for investigation under LECC's oversight. 	 Complaints can be lodged to IPCA or the police. These complaints are centralized at IPCA for assessment. For incidents involving death or serious bodily harm, IPCA will conduct investigation. Less serious cases are referred to the police for resolution or investigation under its oversight. 	 Complaints must be first made to the police. The Ombudsman may only accept a case only after relevant authorities (e.g. the police complaints unit) have been given a chance to handle it. 	 Complaints can be made directly to the police or via IOPC to the police. These complaints are assessed by the police, and cases that meet certain criteria (i.e. deaths and serious injuries involving police actions) must be referred to IOPC. Upon receiving a referral from the police, IOPC will decide whether to (a) let the police investigate without IOPC's involvement; (b) let the police investigate under IOPC's direction and control (known as directed investigation); or (c) carry out its own investigation. 	 Complaints should be made directly to PONI. PONI then handles and investigates complaints that fall within its mandate. 	 Complaints should be made directly to CCRB. CCRB then handles and investigates complaints that fall within its mandate.
Investigative power	 No. It has no direct investigation power, but it is authorized to review police investigations. If dissatisfied with the results of police investigation, it may request CAPO to reinvestigate the case and interview witnesses for clarification. An "Observers Scheme" allows IPCC members or observers to attend and monitor CAPO investigations. 	 Yes. It conducts independent investigation for serious complaint cases, with power to summon witnesses. For cases handled by the police, LECC has the power to monitor the investigation, such as attending interviews and reviewing results of police investigation. 	 Yes. It conducts independent investigation in serious complaint cases, with power to summon witnesses. Other cases under police investigation are subject to IPCA's active oversight (e.g. IPCA can review all material gathered during investigation as it is generated, and discuss with investigating officers on arising issues). 	 Yes. It conducts investigations based upon public complaints, but only after one has filed a complaint with the police and is dissatisfied with the outcome. It may require the authorities and witnesses to cooperate in investigation. 	 Yes. It conducts independent investigation on serious cases, by taking necessary step to collect evidence, such as taking witness statements, analyzing footage from CCTV and obtaining phone records. For cases under IOPC's directed investigation, IOPC will give direction in terms of scope, investigative strategy, etc. 	 Yes. It conducts full investigations or informal mediation, depending on the severity of complaints. It has a broad range of investigative power similar to that of the police (e.g. arrest police officers and search premises, if absolutely necessary; and access to modern tools e.g. DNA analysis). A critical response team helps facilitate evidence collection. 	 Yes. It conducts full investigations or mediation, depending on the severity of complaints. It has a broad range of investigative powers similar to that of the police (e.g. access to police department records and subpoena power to obtain commercial and medical records). A field team helps facilitate evidence collection, including video evidence.

Table – Police oversight mechanisms in selected places (cont'd)

Police oversight body	Hong Kong Independent Police Complaints Council ("IPCC")	Australia (New South Wales) Law Enforcement Conduct Commission ("LECC")	New Zealand Independent Police Conduct Authority ("IPCA")	The Netherlands National Ombudsman ("Ombudsman")	The United Kingdom (England and Wales) Independent Office for Police Conduct ("IOPC")	The United Kingdom (Northern Ireland) Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland ("PONI")	The United States (New York City) Civilian Complaint Review Board ("CCRB")
Follow-up action as a result of investigation	 It can comment and raise queries on disciplinary actions against police officers to ensure that the actions commensurate with the seriousness of the offences, but it cannot press charges against police officers. It can also make recommendations to the Commissioner of Police and/or the Chief Executive of HKSAR on how to improve police practices. 	 It can make recommendations on disciplinary actions, but it cannot press charges against police officers. It can refer investigation findings to the Director of Public Prosecutions for consideration. The decision rests with the public prosecutors. 	 It can make recommendations for disciplinary or criminal proceedings, but it cannot press charges against police officers. If unsatisfied with police response to its recommendations, IPCA can inform the Minister of Police and the Attorney-General, who must then inform the Parliament. 	It can make recommendations on redresses, but its decisions are not binding, and neither can it press charges against police officers.	 It can decide whether those police officers involved may need further training, face a misconduct meeting, etc., but it cannot press charges against police officers. It can also make recommendations on areas for improvement to the police, which will then be required to give a response within a specified period. 	 It can make recommendations and directions about disciplinary actions, but it cannot press charges against police officers. For more serious criminal offences, it can make recommendations to the Public Prosecution Service for criminal prosecution. The decision rests with the public prosecutors, based on evidence provided by PONI. 	 It can make recommendations on disciplinary actions against police officers. In the most serious cases, it can establish an administrative prosecution process. The Police Commissioner is the final arbiter of discipline but has to give explanations when he/she deviates from CCRB's recommendations.
Complainant's right to request appeal/review of police investigation	Yes. A complainant can request that a review of police investigation be conducted. IPCC will then review the second report of police investigation.	Information not available. 8	Yes. When a case is referred to the police and the complainant is not satisfied with their findings, the complainant can request the case be reviewed by IPCA.	Yes. A complainant dissatisfied with the findings of police investigation can bring his/her case to the Ombudsman.	 Yes, only if the investigation is conducted by the police without IOPC's involvement. Where IOPC finds that the outcome is not reasonable and proportionate, it may direct that the complaint be reinvestigated, and determine the mode of investigation. 	Not applicable (PONI does not count on police investigation).	Not applicable (CCRB does not count on police investigation).
Complainant's right to request appeal/review of POB's/Ombudsman's own investigation	Not applicable.	Information not available. 8	Not explicitly stated. Yet according to its website, a complainant can ask IPCA to review a case if he/she can provide new evidence or there are issues that IPCA does not address.	Yes. A complainant can apply to the Ombudsman for a review of its decision.	No. IOPC's decision is final.	No. PONI's decision is final.	No. CCRB's decision is final.

A police officer may lose vacation days, be suspended or terminated if he/she is found guilty.

The Research Office has sent an email to LECC requesting information on the review right. As of the publication date of this Research Task, LECC has not responded to the enquiry.

Police oversight mechanisms in selected places

References

<u>International</u>

- 1. Amnesty International. (2015) *Police oversight*. Available from: https://www.amnesty.nl/content/uploads/2017/01/ainl_police_oversight .pdf?x44402 [Accessed May 2020].
- 2. Council of Europe. (2015) *Police oversight mechanisms in the Council of Europe member states*. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/police-oversight-mechanisms-in-the-coe-member-states/16807175dd [Accessed May 2020].
- 3. Mugari, I. (2018) *Rethinking the models of police oversight: Toward a new paradigm*. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/325 195078_Rethinking_the_Models_of_Police_Oversight_Toward_a_New_P aradigm [Accessed May 2020].
- 4. National Association for Civilian Oversight of Law Enforcement. (2016) Civilian Oversight of Law Enforcement: A Review of the Strengths and Weaknesses of Various Models. Available from: https://www.nacole.org/reports/publications[Accessed May 2020].
- 5. Smith, G. (Undated) *International police complaints reform*. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/16806dbbbd [Accessed May 2020].
- 6. United National Office on Drugs and Crime. (2011) *Handbook on police accountability, oversight and integrity*. Available from: https://www.unodc.org/pdf/criminal_justice/Handbook_on_police_Accountability_Oversight_and_Integrity.pdf [Accessed May 2020].

Hong Kong

7. Financial Services and the Treasury Bureau. (2020) *Budget estimates for 2020-21*. Available from: https://www.budget.gov.hk/2020/eng/pdf/head 121.pdf [Accessed May 2020].

- 8. GovHK. (2019a) *LCQ1: IPCCs work*. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201911/20/P2019112000444.htm [Accessed May 2020].
- 9. GovHK. (2019b) *LCQ3: Complaints against police officers*. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201911/27/P2019112700431.htm [Accessed May 2020].
- 10. GovHK. (2019c) *LCQ5: Law enforcement actions by police in public order events*. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201911/27/P2019112700452.htm [Accessed May 2020].
- 11. Hong Kong Judiciary. (2020) *Lui Chi Hang Hendrick v. Independent Police Complaints Council*. HCAL2924/2019. Available from: https://legalref.judiciary.hk/lrs/common/search/search_result_detail_frame.jsp?DIS=127441&QS=%282924%2F2019%29&TP=JU [Accessed May 2020].
- 12. Hong Kong Police Force. (2015a) *Complaints against police office*. Available from: https://www.police.gov.hk/info/doc/pledge/2016/html/C APOENG.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 13. Hong Kong Police Force. (2015b) *Complaints against police office: A guide for complainants*. Available from: https://www.police.gov.hk/info/doc/pol/en/Pol_679.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 14. Hong Kong Police Force. (2018) *Police in figures*. Available from: https://www.police.gov.hk/ppp_en/09_statistics/ [Accessed May 2020].
- 15. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2008) *Independent Police Complaints Council Ordinance*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/doc/en/download/IPCC Bill.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 16. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2012) *10 Qs on the IPCC*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/doc/en/report/booklet_en.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 17. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2015) *History*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/mobile/en/about_us/history.html [Accessed May 2020].

- 18. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2018) *Monitoring procedures*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/en/what_we_do/monitoring_procedures.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 19. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2019) *Annual report 2018/19*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/doc/en/report/report2018.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 20. Independent Police Complaints Council. (2020) *Council membership*. Available from: https://www.ipcc.gov.hk/en/about_us/membership.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 21. RTHK. (2019) *IPCC needs more powers says expert panel*. Available from: https://news.rthk.hk/rthk/en/component/k2/1491070-20191110.htm [Accessed May 2020].
- 22. Secretary for Security. (2015) Replies to initial written questions raised by Finance Committee Members in examining the estimates of expenditure 2015-16. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr14-15/english/fc/fc/w_q/sb-e.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 23. Smith, G. (2014) *The tripartite police complaints system of Hong Kong*. Available from: https://brill.com/view/journals/aphu/15/1-2/article-p119_7.xml?language=en [Accessed May 2020].
- 24. United Nations Committee Against Torture. (2016) Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of China with respect to Hong Kong, China. Available from: https://www.refworld.org/publisher,C AT,CONCOBSERVATIONS,HKG,58bed9954,0.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 25. United Nations Human Rights Committee. (2013) *Concluding observations on the third report of Hong Kong, China*. Available from: https://www.refworld.org/publisher,HRC,,HKG,539031324,0.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 26. 政府新聞公報:《行政長官於行政會議前會見傳媒開場發言和答問內容(附短片)》, 2019年,網址: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201908/20/P2019082000400.htm [於 2020年5月登入]。

- 27. 政府新聞網:《警方專責隊伍跟進涉警投訴》, 2019年,網址: https://www.news.gov.hk/chi/2019/11/20191127/20 191127_160241_631.html [於 2020年5月登入]。
- 28. 香港 01:《監警會有望改革? 梁定邦放口風:可借鏡海外特殊情況擁調查權》,2019 年 12 月 11 日,網址: https://www.hk01.com/政情/408823/監警會有望改革-梁定邦放口風-可借鏡海外-特殊情況擁調查權[於 2020 年 5 月登入]。

<u>Australia (New South Wales)</u>

- 29. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (2019) *Annual report 2018-2019*. Available from: https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/tp/files/76727/LECC-annual-report-2018-19.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 30. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Investigations*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/investigations [Accessed May 2020].
- 31. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Organisational structure*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/what-we-do/who-we-are-and-what-we-value/organisational-structure [Accessed May 2020].
- 32. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Our history*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/what-we-do/who-we-are-and-what-we-value/our-history [Accessed May 2020].
- 33. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Our independence*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/what-we-do/who-we-are-and-what-we-value/our-independence [Accessed May 2020].
- 34. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Our people*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/what-we-do/our-people [Accessed May 2020].
- 35. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Understand what you can report*. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/reporting-serious-misconduct/understand-what-you-can-report-to-us [Accessed May 2020].

- 36. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) What happens once your complaint is submitted. Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/reporting-serious-misconduct/what-happens-once-your-complaint-is-submitted [Accessed May 2020].
- 37. Law Enforcement Conduct Commission. (Undated) *Who we are.* Available from: https://www.lecc.nsw.gov.au/what-we-do/who-we-are-and-what-we-value [Accessed May 2020].
- 38. New South Wales Ombudsman. (2016) Law Enforcement Conduct Commission Bill. Available from: https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/committees/DBAssets/InquiryOther/Transcript/10311/Letter%20from%20NS W%20Ombudsman%20regarding%20LECC%20Bill.PDF [Accessed May 2020].
- 39. NSW Legislation. (2020) *Law Enforcement Conduct Commission Act 2016 No 61*. Available from: https://legislation.nsw.gov.au/#/view/act/2016/61 [Accessed May 2020].
- 40. Parliament of New South Wales. (2018a) 2018 review of the annual reports of oversighted bodies. Available from: https://www.parliament.ns w.gov.au/ladocs/inquiries/2480/Report%202018%20review%20of%20ann ual%20reports%20of%20oversighted%20bodies.PDF [Accessed May 2020].
- 41. Redfern Legal Centre. (2015) *Review of Police Oversight in New South Wales*. Available from: https://rlc.org.au/sites/default/files/att achments/Review%20of%20Police%20Oversight.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 42. Tink, A. (2015) *Review of police oversight*. Available from: https://www.justice.nsw.gov.au/justicepolicy/Documents/review-police-oversight/review-police-oversight-final-report.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 43. Treasury. (2018) *NSW budget estimates 2018-19*. Available from: https://www.budget.nsw.gov.au/sites/default/files/budget%2D2018%2D 06/Budget_Paper_3-Budget%20Estimates-Budget_201819.pdf [Accessed May 2020].

New Zealand

- 44. Amnesty International. (2015) *Police oversight*. Available from: https://www.amnesty.nl/content/uploads/2017/01/ainl_police_oversight .pdf?x44402 [Accessed May 2020].
- 45. Buttle, J.W. & Deckert, A. (2017) *The police complaints process*. Available from: https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-55747-2_35 [Accessed May 2020].
- 46. Den Heyer, G. & Beckley, A. (2013) *Police independent oversight in Australia and New Zealand*. Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15614263.2013.767093 [Accessed May 2020].
- 47. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017a) *Briefing to incoming minister: 2017 General Election*. Available from: https://www.beehive.govt.nz/sites/default/files/2017%2D12/Independen t%20Police%20Conduct%20Authority.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 48. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017b) *Complaints*. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/complaints/ [Accessed May 2020].
- 49. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017c) *History*. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/about-us/History.aspx [Accessed May 2020].
- 50. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017d) *Legislation and accountability*. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/about-us/Legislation-and-Accountability.aspx [Accessed May 2020].
- 51. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017e) *Monitoring of places of police detention*. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/about-us/Monitoring-places-of-Police-detention.aspx [Accessed May 2020].
- 52. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017f) *Our people*. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/about-us/Our-People.aspx [Accessed May 2020].
- 53. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2017g) What you can complain about. Available from: https://www.ipca.govt.nz/Site/complaints/what-you-can-complain-about.aspx [Accessed May 2020].

- 54. Independent Police Conduct Authority. (2019) *Annual report 2018-2019*. Available from: https://www.parliament.nz/en/pb/papers-presented/current-papers/document/PAP_93126/independent-police-conduct-authority-annual-report-2018-2019 [Accessed May 2020].
- 55. New Zealand Legislation. (2017) *Independent Police Conduct Authority Act* 1988. Available from: http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1988/000 2/latest/DLM126222.html [Accessed May 2020].
- 56. New Zealand Police. (2019) *Memorandum of Understanding between IPCA and New Zealand Police*. Available from: https://www.police.govt.nz/abou t-us/publication/memorandum-understanding-between-ipca-and-new-zealand-police [Accessed May 2020].
- 57. Stuff. (2020) Police watchdog reviewing 'inefficiency' as it deals with surge in complaints and funding issues. Available from: https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/politics/119944713/police-watchdog-reviewing-efficiency-as-it-deals-with-surge-in-complaints-and-funding-issues [Accessed May 2020].
- 58. United Nations Committee Against Torture. (2009) Concluding observations of the Committee against Torture on New Zealand. Available from: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Down load.aspx?symbolno=CAT%2fC%2fNZL%2fCO%2f5&Lang=en [Accessed May 2020].
- 59. United Nations Committee Against Torture. (2015) Concluding observations of the Committee Against Torture on the sixth periodic report of New Zealand. Available from: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15 /treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CAT/C/NZL/CO/6&Lang=E n [Accessed May 2020].

The Netherlands

60. Council of Europe. (2015) *Police oversight mechanisms in the Council of Europe member states*. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/police-oversight-mechanisms-in-the-coe-member-states/16807175dd [Accessed May 2020].

- 61. Council of Europe. (2019) Fifth evaluation report on Netherlands: Preventing corruption and promoting integration in central governments (top executive functions) and law enforcement agencies. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/fifth-evaluation-round-preventing-corruption-and-promoting-integrity-i/1680931c9d [Accessed May 2020].
- 62. De Langen, M.S. (2017) Investigative powers of the ombudsman: A brief description of the legal context of own initiative investigations by the National Ombudsman of the Netherlands. Available from: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3048042 [Accessed May 2020].
- 63. Den Boer, M. & Fernhout, R. (2008) *Police oversight mechanisms in Europe: Towards a comparative overview of ombudsmen and their competencies*. Available from: https://www.asef.org/images/docs/1270% 2DPolice_Oversight_Mechanisms_in_Europe.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 64. National Ombudsman. (2011) *Compliance with recommendations*. Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/uploads/2011_gb_artikel_compliance_with_recommendations.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 65. National Ombudsman. (2019a) *Disagree with the National Ombudsman* (in Dutch). Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/denationale-ombudsman/wat-doet-de-nationale-ombudsman/niet-eensmet-de-nationale-ombudsman [Accessed May 2020].
- 66. National Ombudsman. (2019b) *How do I file a complaint?* Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/international/how-do-I-file-a-complaint [Accessed May 2020].
- 67. National Ombudsman. (2019c) *The Institution*. Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/international/the-institution [Accessed May 2020].
- 68. National Ombudsman. (2019d) Who is the National Ombudsman (in Dutch). Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/nationaleombudsman/wie-is-de-nationale-ombudsman [Accessed May 2020].
- 69. National Ombudsman. (Undated) Who is the National Ombudsman of the Netherlands. Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/vraagen-antwoord/who-is-the-national-ombudsman-of-the-netherlands [Accessed May 2020].

- 70. Netherlands Police. (2015) *Dissatisfied about police action?* Available from: https://www.politie.nl/binaries/content/assets/politie/algemeen/onderwerpteksten/klachten/klachtenfolder-engels---september-2015.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 71. The Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance. (2017) *The role of parliament in police governance*. Available from: https://www.dcaf.ch/site s/default/files/publications/documents/The_Role_of_Parliament_in_Polic e_Governance.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 72. Tweede Kamer der Staten-General. (2019) *Budget 2019-2020*. Available from: https://www.tweedekamer.nl/downloads/document?id=8db244dd-2e07-4b71-997b-f7b22dfcef93&title=Memorie%20van%20toelichting.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 73. University of Minnesota Human Rights Library. (Undated) *The National Ombudsman Act*. Available from: http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/research/Neth erlands/National%20Ombudsman%20Act%201981.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 74. Vandebunt Adviseurs. (2017) Research into the effectiveness of own initiative investigations by the National Ombudsman. Available from: https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/bijlage/Research%20i nto%20the%20effectiveness%20of%20own%20initiative%20investigations %20by%20the%20National%20Ombudsman.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 75. Van de Vlugt, Y. (2018) *The National Ombudsman of the Netherlands and proper police conduct*. Available from: https://www.elgaronline.com/view/edcoll/9781786431240/9781786431240.00028.xml [Accessed May 2020].

The United Kingdom (England and Wales)

76. GovUK. (2018) *Independent Office for Police Conduct launches*. Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/independent-office-for-police-conduct-launches-today [Accessed May 2020].

- 77. Home Office. (2014) Improving police integrity: Reforming the police complaints and disciplinary systems. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/385896/45363_Cm_8976_Accessible.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 78. House of Commons Library. (2018) *Police complaints systems in the UK*. Available from: http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/S N02056/SN02056.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 79. House of Lords Library. (2020) *Policing in the UK: Governance, oversight and complaints*. Available from: https://lordslibrary.parliament.uk/researc h-briefings/lln-2020-0013/ [Accessed May 2020].
- 80. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (2019a) *Annual report and statement of accounts 2018/19*. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/sites/default/files/Documents/Who%2Dwe%2Dare/accountability%2Dperformance/IOPC_annual_report_and_accounts_2018-19.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 81. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (2019b) Response to the Home Secretary on the efficiency, effectiveness and profile of the IOPC. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/syste m/uploads/attachment_data/file/867998/Response_to_the_Home_Secre tary_on_the_efficiency__effectiveness_and_profile_of_the_IOPC.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 82. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (Undated) *Easy read: about the Independent Office for Police Conduct*. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/sites/default/files/Documents/Easyre ad/Easyread_Leaflet_IOPC_about_the_IOPC.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 83. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (Undated) *Investigation summaries and learning recommendations*. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/investigations/investigationssummaries-and-learning-recommendations [Accessed May 2020].
- 84. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (Undated) *Our People*. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/who-we-are/our-people. [Accessed May 2020].

- 85. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (Undated) *Reviews and appeals*. Available from: https://policeconduct.gov.uk/complaints-reviews-and-appeals/reviews-and-appeals [Accessed May 2020].
- 86. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (Undated) What we investigate and next steps. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/investigations/what-we-investigate-and-next-steps [Accessed May 2020].
- 87. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (2019) *Impact report 2018/19*. Available from: https://www.policeconduct.gov.uk/sites/default/files/Doc uments/Who%2Dwe%2Dare/accountability%2Dperformance/IOPC_Impact_Report_201819.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 88. Independent Office for Police Conduct. (2020) *Statutory guidance on the police complaints system*. Available from: https://policeconduct.gov.uk/sit es/default/files/Documents/statutoryguidance/2020_statutory_guidance_english.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 89. Independent Police Complaints Authorities' Network. (2020) *Independent Office for Police Conduct*. Available from: https://ipcan.org/members/independent-police-complaints-commission [Accessed May 2020].
- 90. Policy Exchange. (2019) *Rekindling British policing: A 10-point plan for revival*. Available from: https://policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Rekindling-British-Policing.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 91. UK Legislation. (2017) *Policing and Crime Act 2017*. Available from: http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2017/3/part/2/chapter/5/enacted [Accessed May 2020].
- 92. UK Parliament. (2019) *Inquiry into police conduct and complaints launched*. Available from: https://www.parliament.uk/business/committe es/committees-a-z/commons-select/home-affairs-committee/news-parliament-2017/police-conduct-and-complaints-launch-19-20/ [Accessed May 2020].

The United Kingdom (Northern Ireland)

- 93. Butler, S.O. (2018) *Policing the police: Independent investigations for Victoria*. Available from: http://www.unswlawjournal.unsw.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Butler.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 94. House of Commons. (2005) *The functions of the office of the Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland*. Available from https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200405/cmselect/cmniaf/344/3 44.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 95. Independent Police Complaints Authorities' Network. (2020) *Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland*. https://ipcan.org/members/police-ombudsman [Accessed May 2020].
- 96. Insyde. (2019) *Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland (PONI)* data sheet. Available from: http://insyde.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Police-Ombudsman-for-Northern-Ireland-Insyde.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 97. Parliament of Victoria. (2018) *Inquiry into the external oversight of police corruption and misconduct in Victoria*. Available from: https://www.parliament.vic.gov.au/file_uploads/IBACC_58%2D06_Text_WEB_2wVYTGrf.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 98. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (2019) *Annual report and accounts for the year ended 31 March 2019*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/PONI/files/04/048d82dd-0255-414f-8af4-b47b692e9cc1.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 99. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (Undated) *Corporate governance*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/About-Us/Corporate-Governance [Accessed May 2020].
- 100. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (Undated) *Current investigations*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/About -Us/Current-Investigations [Accessed May 2020].
- 101. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (Undated) *FAQ*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/Utility/FAQs [Accessed May 2020].

- 102. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (Undated) *Historical investigations*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/About -Us/Historical-Investigations [Accessed May 2020].
- 103. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (Undated) *The police complaints system in Northern Ireland*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/PONI/files/f2/f27a5142-0c57-4d30-af26-ea963dfa43a7.PDF [Accessed May 2020].
- 104. Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland. (2019) *Secretary of State announcement about new Police Ombudsman*. Available from: https://www.policeombudsman.org/Media-Releases/2019/Secretary-of-State-announcement-about-new-Police-O [Accessed May 2020].
- 105. Porter L., & Prenzler, T. (2012) *Police oversight in the United Kingdom:*The balance of independence and collaboration. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1756061612000031 [Accessed May 2020].
- 106. Seneviratne, M. (2004) *Policing the police in the United Kingdom.* Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10439460 42000286056 [Accessed May 2020].
- 107. UK Legislation. (1998) *Police (Northern Ireland) Act 1998*. Available from: http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1998/32/part/VII [Accessed May 2020].
- 108. 信報:《獨立調查及警政改革才是根本出路:北愛爾蘭的經典案例》, 2019 年 7 月 24 日 , 網址: https://www1.hkej.com/dailynews/commentary/article/2198791/獨立調查及警政改革才是根本出路:北愛爾蘭的經典案例 [於 2020 年 5 月登入]。

The United States (New York City)

109. Brooklyn Daily Eagle. (2019) In NYPD's use of lethal force, lack of independent investigation a citywide trend. Available from: https://brooklyneagle.com/articles/2019/10/08/in-nypds-use-of-lethal-force-lack-of-independent-investigation-a-citywide-trend/ [Accessed May 2020].

- 110. Butler, S.O. (2018) *Policing the police: Independent investigations for Victoria*. Available from: http://www.unswlawjournal.unsw.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Butler.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 111. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2018) *Annual report 2018*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/ccrb/downloads/pdf/policy_pdf/annual bi-annual/2018CCRB AnnualReport.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 112. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2019) *CCRB Chair Fred Davie applauds* passage of ballot question 2. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/ccrb/downloads/pdf/about_pdf/news/pres s-releases/2019/PR_Question2.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 113. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020a) *About CCRB*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/about/about.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 114. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020b) *Case outcomes*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/investigations/case-outcomes.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 115. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020c) *Complaints.* Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/complaints/complaints.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 116. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020d) *Day in the field with investigator Raquel Velasquez*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/about/contact/meet-raquel-velasquez.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 117. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020e) *History*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/about/history.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 118. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020f) *Investigations*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/investigations/investigations.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 119. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020g) *Police discipline*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/prosecution/police-discipline.page [Accessed May 2020].

- 120. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020h) *Prosecution*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/prosecution/prosecution.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 121. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020i) *The Administrative Prosecution Unit (APU)*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/prosecution/administrative-prosecution-unit-apu.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 122. Civilian Complaint Review Board. (2020j) *The Board*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ccrb/about/the-board.page [Accessed May 2020].
- 123. Clarke, S. (2009) Arrested oversight: A comparative analysis and case study of how civilian oversight of the police should function and how it fails. Available from: http://jlsp.law.columbia.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/8/2017/03/43-Clarke.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 124. New York Civil Liberties Union. (2007) *Mission failure: Civilian review of policing in New York City 1994-2006*. Available from: https://www.nyclu.org/en/publications/report-mission-failure-civilian-review-policing-nyc-2007 [Accessed May 2020]
- 125. Official website of the City of New York. (Undated) *New York City Charter Chapter 18A on Civilian Complaints Review Board*. Available from: https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/ccrb/downloads/pdf/about_pdf/nyc_ccrb_c harter.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 126. Patterson, R.W. (2006) Resolving civilian-police complaints in New York City: Reflections on mediation in the real world. Available from: https://scholars.law.unlv.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1505&context=facpub [Accessed May 2020].
- 127. The Council of the City of New York. (2019) Report of the Finance Division on the Fiscal 2020 Preliminary Plan and Preliminary Mayor's management report: Civilian Complaint Review Board. Available from: https://council.nyc.gov/budget/wp%2Dcontent/uploads/sites/54/2019/0 3/054-CCRB-2020.pdf [Accessed May 2020].
- 128. U.S. Department of Justice. (2001) *Citizen review of police: Approaches & implementation*. Available from: https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/1844 30.pdf [Accessed May 2020].